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LOCALNEWS

The Onondaga Historical
Association looks back at the
week:

90 Years Ago: In
September 1924, the Hotel
Syracuse opened to the pub-
lic. Designed by George B.
Post and Sons and built at
a cost of more than $6 mil-
lion, the building had every-
thing that the nation’s lead-
ing hotel architects of the
period could incorporate.

Some of the features
included a coffee shop, drug
store, beauty salon, barber
shop, retail stores, over 600
guest rooms and a grand
ballroom. From the outside
the three towers, connected
at the base, resembled clas-
sical columns. The Rainbow
Lounge, named for the

tubular lighting within the
glass-block entrance, was
added in 1937 following
Prohibition. The Persian
Terrace became one of the
most elegant meeting and
dining rooms.

Child movie star and
Syracuse native Jackie
Coogan was the first reg-
istered guest at the hotel.
Numerous celebrities vis-
ited the Hotel Syracuse
over the decades, including
Dwight Eisenhower, John
Kennedy, Richard Nixon,
Jimmy Carter, Bill Clinton,
aviator Charles Lindbergh,
entertainers Bob Hope, Nat
King Cole, Elvis Presley,
the Rolling Stones and John
Lennon with Yoko Ono.

—Daniel Connors of the OHA

THE WEEK IN HISTORY

Checking in to the Hotel Syracuse

Greg Kronisch photographs pigskin puff ball fungi during the Bioblitz around Onondaga Lake.

JACKIE COOGAN REGISTERS: Syracuse’s famous child
movie star was the first to place his name on the records of the
Hotel Syracuse. With him are, from left, Joseph Griffin, president
of the Citizens Hotel Corp.; Roy Brainard, managing director of
the Hotel Syracuse; and Lt. Gov. George Lunn. (OHA)

Colleen Poje, left, and Emily Hall identify fungi they found at
Willow Bay on Onondaga Lake.

BIOBLITZ:
A SNAPSHOT OF SPECIES
Hundreds of scientists, students and members of the public took
a 24-hour inventory this weekend of every species of plant and
animal that could be found around Onondaga Lake. The “bioblitz”
was led by faculty of the SUNY College of Environmental Science
and Forestry, who believe understanding the variety of mammals,
amphibians, reptiles, birds, fish, insects, fungi, trees, shrubs and
other plants will help with the restoration of the landscape. The
event was part of the celebration surrounding the inauguration of
ESF’s fourth president, Dr. Quentin Wheeler.

Photos by Scott Schild / sschild@syracuse.com

By James T.Mulder
jmulder@syracuse.com

Three Central New York
youngsters are among the
first wave of New York state
children sickened by a respi-
ratory virus that has affected
hundreds of children in the
Midwest.

The state Health
Department said Friday it had
confirmed more than a dozen
cases of enterovirus-D68,
EV-D68 for short. In addition
to three children here, other
cases have been confirmed in
the Albany area and the state
has received specimens from
other regions for testing.

The three Central New York
children were hospitalized
last week at Upstate Golisano
Children’s Hospital. All are
under 10 and have asthma, a
condition which appears to
place children at greater risk
of getting the virus. Two of
the children are Onondaga
County residents and the other
lives in a neighboring county.
Public health officials refused
to identify the county.

Two of the children were
released from the hospital
after two days. The third
child, who required treatment
in the intensive care unit, was
still in the hospital Friday.
“The one in the hospital is
doing well and recovering
nicely,” said Dr. Jana Shaw,
an Upstate pediatric infectious
disease specialist.

The children who were hos-
pitalized received nebulizer
treatments, steroids and other
therapies to improve their
breathing, Shaw said.

The virus outbreak began in
the Midwest in recent weeks
and has been spreading across
the country. There have been
no reported deaths.

“In other states the infec-
tion started slowly and became
overwhelming,” Shaw said.

“There is no reason to believe
we will experience a different
trend.”

Contact James T. Mulder at 315-
470-2245

Respiratory virus
arrives in NY; 3
local kids sickened

ABOUT EV-D68
A rare strain:
Enteroviruses are fairly
common in the spring
and summer. They cause
coughing, sneezing and
other cold-like symptoms.
This strain causes more
severe respiratory illness-
es, especially in children
with asthma.

Severity: Most children
who get EV-D68 recover
on their own and do not
need medical treatment.

Kids with asthma:
Parents should stock up
on asthma medication and
make sure their children
adhere to their regular
nebulizer treatments.

When to call a doctor:
If a child develops fast,
labored or painful breath-
ing, consult a physician.

Vaccine: There is no vac-
cine to prevent EV-D68.

Reduce risk: Take
precautions by washing
hands regularly, cover
coughs and sneezes with
a tissue, avoid close con-
tact with people who are
sick and disinfect door-
knobs, toys and other sur-
faces that are frequently
touched.

Sources: Dr. Quoc Nguyen, medical
director for the Onondaga County
Health Departmetn, and Dr. Jana
Shaw, pediatric infectious disease
specialist at Upstate Golisano Chil-
dren’s Hospital.

ByDavid Figura
dfigura@syracuse.com

New York Attorney General
Eric T. Schneiderman toured
the Syracuse Gun Show on
Saturday to highlight the
success of the show and the
model gun show protocols
developed by the his office.

The procedures, which gun
show operators throughout the
state have agreed to follow,
ensure a background check is
conducted on virtually every
firearm sold at gun shows.

The Syracuse show, run
by the New York State Arms
Collectors Association, was
among the first to sign on to
the protocols last year. This
weekend’s event, one of the
largest in the state, continues

today in the Center Progress
Building at the New York
State Fairgrounds.

“I’m impressed by what
I’ve seen at the Syracuse Gun
Show today, and I commend
the show’s operator for join-
ing us in taking smart, reason-
able steps to help keep our
homes and our communities
safe,” Schneiderman said.

He added, “Everyone
understands there are just
some people who shouldn’t
have guns. I frankly found
that the sportsmen and the
gun enthusiasts who attend
gun shows probably under-
stand these issues as well as
anybody in the world.”

The protocols include a rule
that ensures all guns brought

into the gun show by private
sellers are tagged so that,
upon exiting, the operator can
determine whether a proper
background check was per-
formed.

The procedures grew out
of an undercover investiga-
tion conducted in 2011 by
Schneiderman’s office, which
found that private sales of
guns without background
checks were a common occur-
rence at gun shows.

The AG’s office and several
gun show operators worked
together to develop new pro-
cedures.

Three dozen gun show
owners operating more than
80 gun shows in New York
have signed the protocols,

which go beyond the require-
ments of the state’s Gun
Show Law, he said.

The model protocols for
gun shows require operators
to:
3 Post conspicuous signs

and give written notice to all
dealers that state law requires
a background check before
the transfer of a gun at a gun
show.
3 Limit the number of

access doors to ensure that
background check procedures
can be monitored.
3 Inspect all guns that exit

the show to make sure all
transactions include a back-
ground check.

The show continues today
from 9 a.m. to 5 p.m.

Gun show commended for background checks

By Antoinette Siu
Contributing writer

Latino leaders and busi-
ness people from across
Upstate will gather Tuesday in
Syracuse for the sixth annual
Latino Upstate Summit.

The conference, organized
by the Spanish Action League
of Onondaga County, is an
opportunity for Latino profes-
sionals to network and make
business connections, accord-
ing to organizers. The annual
summit goes from 8 a.m. to 6
p.m. at The Oncenter.

The event will feature
Ignacio Veloz, chairman-elect
of the U.S. Hispanic Chamber
of Commerce, as the keynote
speaker. Others attending
include Mecca Santana, New
York state’s chief diver-
sity officer in Gov. Andrew

Cuomo’s office, and Jorge
Santana, special policy adviser
to New York Secretary of State
Cesar Perales.

Workshops are scheduled on
navigating health plans in New
York, marketing to Latino
consumers, education through
arts, and bridging opportuni-
ties for Upstate Hispanic busi-
nesses.

The summit costs $150
for all the workshops, break-
fast, lunch and cocktails.
Organizers also offer morning
workshops with breakfast for
$60; afternoon workshops
with lunch for $85, or evening
cocktail session for $60.

To attend the summit, fill
out the registration form
online at laligaupstateny.org
or call 315-475-6153 ext. 204
for more information.

Spanish Action League to
hold summit at Oncenter

A Syracuse man accused of using a toy gun in a foiled bank
robbery was caught after DNA found on the gun left at the
scene was matched to him, according to a felony complaint.

Vanzelle L. Clark, 46, of 121 S. Collingwood Ave., was
charged with first-degree attempted robbery and third-degree
criminal possession of a weapon.

At 2:45 p.m. June 13, Clark wore a mask as he walked into
the M&T Bank at 423 Grant Blvd., pointed what looked like a
handgun at a teller and demanded money, police said.

Clark tried to scale the bank counter, but fell backward and
dropped the gun.

Clark then got into a fight with a male bank customer who
tried to stop him and ran off without any money, police said.
When officers inspected the gun, they realized it was a toy.

According to the felony complaint, DNA found on the toy
gun matched Clark’s, which had previously been added to a
database after a previous bank robbery conviction.
—Ken Sturtz

DNA on toy gun leads police to suspect
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